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Minutes of Parish Council meeting held in the Old School Community Centre, Clare on Thursday  16th October 2003 at 7pm    

Present: Cllrs. J Stevens (Chairman)O Smith (Vice-Chairman), P Daniels,  R  Gee,   J Smith, L Stevens, R Warmington,.  Clerks - M Shinn & L Warmington . One Parishioner & One member of the press 

1. Apologies:  Cllrs. Mison & Neal & P.C. Parsonson
2. Register of members interests: There were none at this point
3. Minutes of previous meetings 18th September 2003:  There was one amendment on page 9 – Christmas Lights – date should show “28th” November.  With this amendment acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously 

4. Parishioners question time/Police Report:  There was no Police report.  Mr Dadd said he is concerned still about the state of the recycling centre in Country Park.  Surface now so full of holes and unsafe, he would like this referred to the liaison meeting with the Country Park committee tomorrow.  Also when he lasted visited the site on Monday last the bottle bank was overflowing and therefore the emptying of banks and screening is still an ongoing issue .   Chairman explained he will report about screening later in the meeting and the issue of the surface will be raised at tomorrow’s meeting. 
5. Matters arising from previous minutes

Page 1 – Parishioners question time – the issue of noise from the music at the Cock – Cllr. J Smith said a number of parishioners were unhappy but not prepared to put something in writing, as if they later wish to sell their homes they would have to register this problem as a disagreement with a neighbour.  Chairman said Robert Helliwell has also complained to Environmental Health Department at Borough and this has been  monitored on several occasions.  Borough have spoken to the landlord about steps to reduce the noise and it is also likely to reduce due to windows not being open during the winter.  It will continue to be monitored

Page 5 – Countryside Agency – Cllr. J Smith said she had passed the forms to Cllr. Mison and he has returned them to the clerk to send off.

6. Correspondence

Sheila Martin – Confirming Remembrance Sunday service is at 3pm and all Councillors and partners are invited to attend this and the reception afterwards at the Ex-Servicemen’s club.  Chairman and Cllr. L Stevens will be unable to attend this year. 
Betty Golding – Letter regarding the number of bicycle riders using the pavement, particularly teenagers who have almost caused accidents recently.  She suggested some signage as is concerned there is not enough Police presence to act on this problem.  Clerk reported that she spoke to P.C. Parsonson after the last meeting and he said they intend to take action in the form of letters home to parents as well as addressing through local schools.  Cllr. R Warmington said it is a matter of school liaison and particularly Haverhill and Sudbury Upper schools as well as Clare Middle as these are the age groups creating the problem.  A letter will be sent to Mrs Golding to explain. ACTION: CLERK
Ron Longland , Clare Combined Charities – E-mail received regarding the wording of the letter sent last month about nominations for trustees.  It is not sufficient for Parish Council to simply have “no objection”, they need to confirm they wish to appoint  them.  A further letter will be sent.  ACTION: CLERK 

St Eds B.C., Sandra Pell – Regarding the introduction of the blue bins, outlining steps being taken to raise awareness including residents being provided with leaflets and other publicity material and local presentations taking place.

Suffolk Drug Action Team – Details of their on-going programme and dates of local events – letter circulated to all Councillors at the meeting.
Jim Nunn, Highways Dept – Regarding repairs to kerbstones at Chilton Street – confirming that repairs will be carried out to any areas which may cause danger to the public but any problems with trees may be referred to adjoining landowners.

Suffolk Wildlife Trust – Regarding training courses to help manage ponds.  Details will be passed to Cllr. Mison.  ACTION: CLERK

7. Finance

Audit – Financial clerk reported he has had a response from Lubbock Fine the auditors with questions about how the figures were presented.  This relates to the way they are set out over a year and that some matters outstanding at year end (31st March) are carried forward into the next year.  Lubbock Fine want them presented slightly differently to how they are presented at the Annual Parish Meeting and this may necessitate the need to produce two different sets of accounts.
a)  Presentation of monthly accounts - Financial clerk explained the accounts – Acceptance of these was proposed by Cllr. L Stevens, seconded by Cllr. J Smith     and carried unanimously

b) Review of Wages for Clerks & Street Cleaners – This was discussed at the finance meeting in view of the increase in the national minimum wage from 1st October.  Our street cleaners have always been paid above the minimum wage and therefore it was proposed their hourly rate should be increased to £5 per hour which is above the national minimum of £4.50.  This will mean an overall increase of £375 for the year.  This was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. R Warmington  and carried by a majority vote.  Cllr. J Smith abstained.  Financial clerk explained there is a statutory requirement to have an agenda item each year to discuss wage increases for both street cleaners and clerks.  The clerks pay will be discussed at the next finance meeting and any increase can be backdated if necessary. 
c) Exclusive rights of burial – There were none
Lloyds Bank -  Financial clerk explained the bank had returned some of the new mandates and asked for more information about individual signatories.  There are three Councillors currently in the process of taking their proof of address etc into the bank. 

8. Committee reports

a) Street cleaning – Cllr. O Smith reported that there have been one or two bins which have not been emptied.  She and Cllr. J Smith will be having a meeting with Mr Hines next week.  There is a matter to be discussed regarding the street cleaners personally and it was proposed by Cllr. R Warmington and seconded by Cllr. L Stevens that the council go into private session.  Parishioner and press left the meeting.  Cllr. L Stevens also left the meeting at this point due to feeling unwell.  After discussions parishioner and press re-joined the meeting. 
b) Market –

Need for additional cones –discuss/authorise purchase of – Cllr.  O Smith proposed that two additional cones be purchased, this was seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.  ACTION: CLERK
Blue Bin Demo. – 28/10/03 – Clerk explained this is taking place on the Market Hill from about 9am as part of the raising awareness campaign by the Borough council.  Cllr. Gee will arrange to put out cones to reserve a space for this.  ACTION:  CLLR. GEE
c) Cemetery – Cllr. O Smith reported 
I. Closing of cemetery gate –  Cllr. O Smith reported that 400 litres of diesel had recently been stolen from Church Farm and Mr Jacobs believes access was gained through the cemetery gates.   He has requested the gates are locked at night and says he is happy to hold the key and arrange for locking and unlocking.  This was discussed at the cemetery committee meeting.  There are many issues which would need to be taken into account, such as checking there was no-one still in the cemetery, ensuring the locking is done every single day, cover for illness , ensuring there was access for disabled etc.  After discussion it was felt it may be simpler for Mr Jacobs to ensure he can lock any valuables away more securely to prevent such an incident happening again.  The situation will be monitored and discussed again if there are future problems but for time being the gates will Remain as they are. A letter will be sent to Mr Jacobs to explain. ACTION:CLERK  
II. Plans for cemetery extension – Cllr. O Smith explained this area will soon need to be used.  The plots will need to be worked out on the ground first then Financial Clerk can draw a plan up on his computer.  He explained the first plots are likely to be used in about two years time so plans are needed about where the first row of graves will be.  Cllr. Mison will be asked if he can mark the graves out and Financial Clerk will attend a cemetery committee meeting to discuss further. 
Ashes in Nuttery -  This was discussed at a previous meeting and Cllr. Daniels is in the process of drawing up a letter to clarify the situation about this as there is some question about it’s use, as if a Church of England service ashes have to be on consecrated ground.

Hedge at top of cemetery – Work is ongoing and the area where the top soil was is to be reseeded.  The tree work application has now been submitted.
d) SALC – Cllr. P Daniels reported he has received the NALC standing orders which were revised in July and he will look at these in detail and report back.  He said they are considerably different to  the previous draft.
e) Finance 

I. Precept – Cllr.  Daniels reported that the main issues discussed at the Finance meeting were the many carry-overs which have been used for a number of years – e.g. contingencies.  There is a need to review and make decisions about whether these are needed.  The churchyard wall for example will have a shortfall and reserves will be needed to pay the bill for this.  Once this work has been completed figures will be more realistic as money has been put aside for this work for some time.  £25,000 is the usual amount of reserve for most large Parish Councils.  Cllr. Neal has also prepared some proposals about dealing with reserves and the precept.  All Councillors need to look at the proposed precept before finally agreeing it at the next meeting and Cllr. Daniels will circulate copies to all and it will be put on the agenda for next month.  ACTION:  CLLR. DANIELS
II. Letters asking for donations – Cllr. Daniels reported the finance committee proposed a  donation of £30 should be  made to  “Newstalk” who provide taped reading material for the blind or visually impaired.  This is in line with the amount of donation we have made before.  However no donation will be made to “Victim Support” at this time as despite being asked they are unable to provide details of how they specifically help our parish and seem to be operating on a more regional basis.     The donation to Newstalk was proposed by Cllr. Daniels, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.
III. Town Trail Posts & Displays – insurance of – Cllr. Daniels said these signs were providing a good service for the town but concerns have been raised about if an accident should occur, for example a cyclist colliding with a sign.  As the Ancient House provided them the Parish Council should support them by helping with insurance costs.  It may be better for the Ancient House to insure them directly rather than through our policy which is likely to be more expensive.  If Ancient House insure it is advisable that they retain ownership of the signs rather than “gift” them to the Parish Council.  We will advise them we can help towards costs and Cllr. Daniels will investigate and feedback next meeting.   
f) Website – Cllr. J Smith reported that the Clerk and she met to review the website.  Some things still need updating but the Clerk has now met with Jason Fitzpatrick who has assured the Parish Council that the website is important to him and matters will be dealt with quickly.  He has also set up a new directory which means the Clerk can make alterations directly rather than having to send to Jason first.  This should make a significant difference.  The box to attach to the notice board has not yet been purchased due to not finding a supplier but Clerk will try to buy from a builders merchants.
g) CLASP – Cllr.J Smith reported there was a positive meeting last week.  There had been a much enjoyed outing to Felixstowe.  The purchase of the new mini bus is moving forward and some donations have been received toward this.  On November 5th between 10am and 11.30am a coffee morning is being held and it would be good if as many Councillors as possible attend.  Table sales are doing well and there is a supper evening at The White House arranged.  There had been a long discussion at the last meeting about insurance for trustees.  Marion Burbridge’s successor will be Peter Shave and Marion will be retiring from the Day Centre on Wednesdays.  It is felt she will be difficult to replace.  Cllr. Daniels said CLASP need to be aware of procedures when handling money especially, where it is always recommended at least two people are present. 
h) CHOC – Cllr. R Warmington reported that the Town Hall caretaker has resigned with effect from the end of October.  CHOC had a long discussion on the way forward at their most recent meeting.  It has been suggested that the cleaning and locking duties be dealt with separately.  There could be named key holders for the Town Hall.  Cannot use the same locking system used for the Old School due to the need for the double doors in the Town Hall.
i) Clare Primary School - School governor’s report – Cllr. R Warmington reported that at the Governors meeting the Orange mast situation was discussed.  The OFSTED report was very good and it is hoped to publish this on the Clare website.  Mr Pauling and his team are to be congratulated on this report for an excellent job.   A press statement is issued by OFSTED.  A letter will be sent to Mr Pauling to congratulate.  ACTION: CLERK . Cllr. Daniels said the Ancient House are keen to forge links with the school and are happy to help wherever necessary.
j) Borough Councillors report – Chairman reported that there will shortly be a press report about the modernisation of the Borough Corporate Directorships.  There were previously four and now only three are needed.  Interviews have taken place and Gerry Massey has been appointed for Planning & Development, Mike Dawson for Community but they have been unable to make and appointment for Resources so this will be re-advertised.  As a result of this there has been one retirement and one redundancy.  The purpose of these changes are to look at things with implications for the whole borough.  There will be area responsibilities split into Bury St Edmunds, Haverhill and rural areas with champions for each area.  There is currently a members working party looking at development of Haverhill Town Centre now that Tesco’s have confirmed they will be moving there.  The centre needs revitalising to encourage new businesses.
k) County Councillors report – County Cllr. L Warmington reported that he attended the recent Police Forum at Stradishall.  Inspector Jepson, Chief Superintendent Green and the Chief Constable were all there.  Maggie Lee chaired the meeting and the issue of council tax was brought up in relation to policing.  Inspector Jepson had explained that 13 extra officers have been taken on in Haverhill and they were currently targeting known offenders.  County Cllr. L Warmington also responded to the letter read out earlier from Mrs Golding and said that recently he had seen P.C.Parsonson on duty in Clare on three consecutive days and his patrol car is often to be seen around so he feels in fact there is a higher level of policing in Clare than parishioners often realise.  He went on to explain that “PACTS” – People against Council Tax in Suffolk  were due to have a meeting in London with Charles Kennedy but they have now decided they do not want to “politicise” their case however the meeting will still go ahead with himself and the Political Editor of the Evening Star (the Ipswich newspaper) meeting with Charles Kennedy to discuss fairer ways of dealing with local tax.   
9. Planning

a) SE/03/2826/P – Erection of conservatory on rear elevation as amended by letter and plan received 30th September 2003 indicating revised design – 20 Market Hill – Recommended  approval was proposed by Cllr. O Smith ,seconded by Cllr. Daniels        and carried unanimously
b) SE/02/2827/LB - Erection of conservatory on rear elevation as amended by letter and plan received 30th September 2003 indicating revised design – 20 Market Hill - Recommended  approval was proposed by Cllr. O Smith ,seconded by Cllr. Daniels        and carried unanimously
c) TCA03/959 – Fell Cypresses trees forming hedge situated within a Conservation Area – The Old Vicarage, Callis Street - Recommended  approval was proposed by Cllr. Daniels ,seconded by Cllr. R Warmington and carried unanimously

d) SE/03/3342/LB – Internal and external alterations including (i) provision of glazed screen to garden room; (ii) construction of bay window to drawing room; (iii) provision of external door to breakfast room; (iv) demolition of partition walls at first floor; (v) erection of new partition walls at first floor; and (vi) provision of guard rail and balustrade to staircase – Stour House, Clare - Recommended approval proposed by  Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously.
e) SE/03/3379/P – Construction of bay window to drawing room – Stour House, Clare - Recommended approval proposed by  Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. Daniels and carried unanimously.

f) SE/03/3341/P – Erection of single storey extension linking church and church hall – United Reformed Church, Nethergate St, Clare – Cllr. O Smith declared and interest and left the meeting.  Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R Warmington, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously.

g) SE/03/3332/P – Widening of existing vehicular access – 23 Bridewell Street, Clare – Recommended approval proposed by Cllr. R Gee, seconded by Cllr. J Smith and carried unanimously

Borough decisions

TCA03/944 – Stour House, Clare – Granted

SE/03/2909/P – Hermitage Farm, Clare - Granted
10. Clare in Bloom – Chairman reported that he, Cllr. J Smith and Cllr. Daniels had attended a meeting last week with the Clare in Bloom committee to clarify the position of Mark Ramsay in view of comments made at the last Parish Council meeting as well as working out the relationship between the Parish Council and their committee.  It was felt that Clare in Bloom should be independent of the Parish Council but have at least three Councillors on their committee to ensure there is a good relationship.  The alternative would be for it to be a working party of the Parish Council which would mean the Chairman of Clare in Bloom would have to be a Councillor and only council members would be able to vote.  Parish Councillors could assist with communication with local traders and help with communication generally so helping initiative taken in the community and assisting the running of it without taking it over.  The Parish Council feel as the elected representatives of the parish they should have a say in how it is run.  Chairman asked Carol Ovenden to summarise things they needed help with and also to detail any difficulties which have occurred.  It was established that Mark Ramsay will continue as Chairman of Clare in Bloom till December.  Their AGM is in January.  Cllr. O Smith and Cllr. Daniels pointed out that this year should be seen as an isolated problem as previously the committee had run without any problem.  Cllr. J Smith pointed out that there is a need for  Clare in Bloom to appoint a secretary to ensure that meetings are organised, minuted and details distributed promptly.   Monthly meetings are needed to ensure communications with all are maintained. She also said that the watering remains most important.  Cllr. Daniels said there may be a need for a constitution.  Chairman would like to propose three Councillors who will be willing to stand on the Clare in Bloom committee and this will be put on next months agenda for a decision to be made.  Regarding the insurance issues as a separate committee they would be able to arrange a tailor made policy through the Royal Horticultural Society and a letter will be sent to them to state we understand this is what they will be doing.  ACTION: CLERK
11. Country Park Liaison Meeting -  The meeting is taking place on Friday 17th October.  Chairman has received details from Richard Livall at Borough about the recycling centre with various proposals and options including resiting of it.  He also states that traders are being prosecuted for fly tipping
12. Parish Plan Proposals – Consider information from Suffolk Acre etc (B/f from August meeting) – Cllr. R Warmington reported that documents regarding Quality Parishes have gone round in circulation folders and there were many things contained in there which we already do.  She said arranging a Parish Plan is a very involved process and she doesn’t think the public are likely to want to do this every five years.  This can also be addressed through the following agenda item.
13. Future of Clare Town Centre – Feedback from working party – Cllrs. R Warmington, J Smith and O Smith recently met to discuss the future of Clare as a whole, not just the centre.  They are concerned about shops and businesses closing.  There is a need to be pro-active as to how we build on what we already have.  The changes detailed at Borough relate to this and we need to access expertise from Borough.  Chairman suggested having a planner to a meeting to discuss issues and this was agreed.  The need for a car park and good places to eat are important.  We need to raise the profile of the town to attract the right people as there are business opportunities.  Chairman will invite Nick Martin and Richard Livall from Borough to a meeting with this working party.  ACTION:  CHAIRMAN Cllr. R Warmington said we have a lot to offer with the Country Park, The Nuttery and events which take place and it might be possible to set aside a week per year to hold an event such as a “festival”. Justin Wallace the Borough’s Tourist Officer will also be contacted for advice.  
14. Christmas Lights  - Cllr. J Smith said the switch on will be at 6pm on Friday 28th November.  Some Councillors will need to be available to hand out balloons and glow sticks from 5.15pm and also to greet the Mayor when he arrives. 
15. Dog Warden – Feedback from meeting- Cllr J Smith met with Sharon the dog warden and John Laws.  There are not major problems in Clare with fouling but Sharon explained she can provide polythene bags to hand out to people with dogs in the park.  Some could also be left in shops.  Borough will be approached to supply these.  There are some concerns about dogs bounding up to people particularly small children, in the park with the potential to knock them over.  There was discussion as to whether a bye-law could be put in place to ensure dogs were kept on a lead in the park.  John Laws has received some information about this.  This will be put on the agenda to be discussed at the next meeting.  ACTION:  CLERK.  The area at the back of the cemetery and the Swan is a problem.  The kissing gate which did lead to cemetery has fallen down and the posts holding the dog notices  have fallen.  This will be passed to the cemetery committee as well as the possibility of putting notices on the cemetery notice boards.  The dog warden asked that she be kept informed if parishioners see anyone allowing their dog to foul without clearing it up.  She will then write to the owners. 
16. Local Newsletter – Consider need for and any action – Cllr. J Smith said this is needed to keep parishioners informed with what is happening and what we do.  This could be done in a bullet pointed format.  Focus currently is not published regularly enough but they could be approached to include a Parish Council slot.  Cllrs. R Warmington and J Smith will put something together for next edition of the Focus.
17. Proposed Mast for Orange Communications – Decide upon any questions/points to raise with Orange at their proposed meeting with Parish Council  - This meeting is taking place on Tuesday 21st October at 6.45.  Cllr. Daniels said questions which need to be asked are about possible radiation and also an accurate map is needed.  Cllr. Warmington said clarification is needed about whether planning permission will be required.
18. Remembrance Sunday – Confirm arrangements – See correspondence
19. Trees Churchill Close – consider any action necessary – Near the entrance some trees are blocking light as are touching upstairs windows.  Havebury will be contacted with a view to pollarding.  ACTION:  CLERK
20. Change of Date for November Meeting – Consider most suitable date – Tuesday 18th or Wednesday 19th – Clerk has requested change as unable to attend on Thursday 20th.  Agreed date will be Wednesday 19th November.  Cllr. R Warmington said she and Financial Clerk cannot attend December meeting so this may also need to be changed.  This will be put on November agenda.  ACTION:  CLERK 
21. Any other business

SALC Risk Management Training – Cllr. Daniels said this was scheduled for 22nd October at Claydon but due to several parishes having difficulty getting there may be better to arrange something more local.  Clerk to investigate with SALC.  ACTION: CLERK

Parking, Half Moon Yard -  Cllr. J Smith said concerns have been raised about the lack of parking here and the amount of people who will need to use the Half Moon will have an impact on the High Street also.

Speeding, Callis Street -   Cllr J Smith said there have recently been two more incidents and we would like a speed check to take place there as soon as possible.  P.C.Parsonson will be contacted.  ACTION:  CLERK

Trees, Nethergate St/Ashen Road – Trees in this area are hanging down low and restricting vision when turning from Ashen Road.  Cllr. Gee will attend to this.  ACTION:  CLLR. GEE
Emergency Driveways, Bailey Lane – These become very slippery when wet – Havebury will be contacted to clear any moss etc and street cleaners will also be asked to sweep as necessary.  ACTION:  CLERK/CLLR. O SMITH
Halloween – Cllr. O Smith asked that due to problems in previous years P.C. Parsonson should be asked once again to make his presence felt.  ACTION:  CLERK
Notice board – An A5 flyer will be put on there to state it is not for commercial purposes and is for use of Clare and surrounding villages’ organisations  ACTION: CLERK
Flys in committee room – Cllr. R Warmington said Wendy Gill has apologised for the number of dead flys due to dry conditions

Parishioners Comments:  Mr Dadd said the millennium sign was due to go up in September and asked if any progress made regarding this. A letter will be sent to John Laws.  ACTION:  CLERK. Regarding cycling on paths he has recently challenged an adult who was cycling with a child in Sheepgate Lane and received verbal abuse but he echoes sentiments of Parish Council in that it is mainly a problem with older children.  Regarding dogs – it is a case of getting the owner to remember to carry the plastic bags and clear up after their animal.

Meeting Closed   10.15pm

